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	By invitation


	Ms S Gravener, Scrutton Bland for MM.C.268-280/05


	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Noted
	Apologies for absence.


	 262/05

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The unstarred items of the agenda were deemed to have been received or noted and approved by Council as appropriate.


	 263/05

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted
	No interests declared.

	 264/05

	MINUTES (C/05/80)

	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meeting held on 17 October 2005 were signed as a correct record.

	 265/05

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES


	

	
	None.


	 266/05

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

	

	Received
	The Vice Chancellor gave an oral report which covered the following topics:
i) Applications for 2006/07
ii) Chancellor’s Pre-Budget Announcement
iii) Partnership with Colchester Institute

iv) Master plan for the Research Park

v) Chief Executive for UCS

The report is attached to the Minutes as Appendix A.


	 267/05

	Financial Statements for 2004/05 

	

	Received


	i) Commentary on Financial Statements 2004/05 (C/05/81)
ii) Budgetary Outturn 2004/05 (C/05/82)
iii) Financial Statements (C/05/83)
iv) Management Letter from External Auditors (C/05/84)
v) University response to Management Letter (C/05/85)


	 268/05

	Noted
	The commentary on the Financial Statements provided more detailed information, supplementing the Treasurer’s Review, which was a key section of the Financial Statements.

	 269/05

	
	The surplus for the year was £1.1m, although if the small number of exceptional and non-recurrent items were stripped out, the underlying recurrent surplus was nearer £2.2m.  That represented an improvement over the previous year, arising from the benefits of the staff cost reduction exercise flowing through earlier than had been expected.  The recurrent benefits had been offset by one-off costs relating to a VAT provision, fees on the Meadows accommodation project and the initial costs of securing the staff cost savings.

	 270/05

	
	There was a sharp increase of 10% overall in average staff costs, which seemed disproportionately high.  Underlying factors included annual increases (cost of living and on-costs) of about 6%, and the costs of starting to implement the Higher Education Role Analysis (HERA) job evaluation scheme as required under the Framework Agreement for staff salaries.  A detailed analysis would be provided for the next meeting of Finance and Strategy Committee.

	 271/05

	
	The Management Letter from the External Auditors, Scrutton Bland, had been sent to the Audit and Risk Management Committee (ARMC) for scrutiny and the Committee had noted that no material items had been raised. Ms Gravener, Scrutton Bland, assured Council had all relevant matters had been picked up and addressed through the Management Letter.  The Management Letter and the ARMC’s report to Council would be sent to HEFCE with the Financial Statements to inform its view of the University’s financial health.

	 272/05

	
	The Director of Finance confirmed he was confident that the University could meet any outstanding pensions liability, which would have to be consolidated onto the balance sheet in future.  

	 273/05

	
	The Management Letter made reference to the lack of a document register, which was also raised the previous year. The Director of Finance undertook to ensure that the matter was resolved in the current year and would not feature as an issue again.


	 274/05

	
	The External Auditors had noted that the professional fees of £650k written off in relation to the Meadows project had exceeded the level authorised by Council.  This had arisen because the project was embedded within development relating to the Research Park, which had made it difficult to identify separate expenditure.  Nevertheless, the increase in expenditure should have been pre-approved by Council and the procedures to be followed by the Estate Management Section had been tightened-up for the future.

	 275/05

	
	After discussion it was agreed that it would not be advantageous to publish separately the breakdown of combined income for residences, catering and conferences into the three components figures, although separate management accounts were kept to facilitate close monitoring.

	 276/05

	
	The University was in active discussion with its Norwegian partners about how best to achieve the agreed objective of avoiding any further losses in relation to NESSTAR Ltd.

	 277/05

	
	It was regrettable that the timing of the distribution of papers for the meeting had not allowed members as much time as they would have liked to give detailed consideration to complex financial documents.  It was agreed that in future, such papers would be circulated earlier, ahead of other agenda papers if necessary.  Consideration would be given to mounting the key documents on the web, with password access for members.

	 278/05

	Resolved

	i) that the Financial Statements for 2004/05 be approved;
ii) that the Management Letter from the external auditors be noted. 

	 279/05
 280/05

	Budget Update 2005/06 and Later Financial Forecasts to 2008/09 (C/05/86)

	

	Reported
	Council had approved the current year’s budget in July 2005, which was a breakeven budget showing a surplus of £9k.  The latest projections gave a deficit of £497k.  The most significant factors contributing to this change were:
· £1.8m reduction in tuition fee income, largely as a result of failing to meet overseas student number targets;
· £200k assumed holdback of teaching grant due to not meeting contracted home/EU student numbers (although in fact the holdback was subsequently estimated to be £360k, with the additional £160k not included in these projections);
· £711k budget savings in response to the shortfall in income, including £200k of extended vacancy savings and £200k of long-term maintenance deferral;
· £200k assumed savings on departmental grant expenditure;
· Net income from research grants uplifted by £275k to reflect the previous year’s outturn;
· Impact of reporting pension charges in accordance with the new FRS17 accounting standard which resulted in a £300k increase in pension charges. 
Taken together, including the additional holdback on the HEFCE grant, the resulting figure was a deficit of about £650k, based on deliverable budgetary measures.

	 281/05

	
	Looking to later years, a second round of permanent staff cost reductions had been initiated, which aimed to save £1.5m by the start of 2008/09. Based on experience from the first round, it was thought that the expenditure budgets already established to meet the costs of restructuring would be adequate to meet the needs of a second round.  Other factors which had been taken into account for the later years forecast included:
· An increase of £900k per year income from FEC (full economic costing of research);

· Likely savings on bursary schemes and higher income from variable fees based on current recruitment.

	 282/05

	
	Later years forecasts were based on assumed savings and assumed additional income, and were not guaranteed.  It was important to note the possible impact if there was further deterioration of overseas recruitment or an adverse impact of variable fees.  However, it was hoped that the disposal of Avon Way, which had not been included in the projections, would yield considerable profit in 2006/07 to ease the University through a difficult financial period.


	 283/05

	Resolved
	that the later years forecast budgets be noted.


	 284/05

	Finance and Strategy Committee (C/05/87 and C/05/88)


	

	Received
	Reports of the meeting held on 31 October 2005 and 5 December 2005.


	 285/05

	Relationship between Council, Finance and Strategy Committee and Budget Sub-committee

	

	Received
	Appendix 1 to the report of the meeting held on 31 October 2005 outlined some of the outcomes of the Council’s Effectiveness Review with respect to the operating style of Finance and Strategy Committee (F&S) and the delegation of powers between Council, F&S and Budget Sub-Committee. 

	 286/05

	Noted

	Under the proposals, Council would be less burdened with budgetary detail, receiving a one-page executive summary of the budget updates, together with the income and expenditure appendices, as a non-starred item at the meetings in December and March*, the full reports having been presented to F&S. The full budget proposal for the next year would be received in full by F&S and by Council at the July meeting.  F&S would forward full details of any exceptional items to Council for consideration.
*Secretary’s note: the dates of meetings in the current year reflected the change required to ensure that Council could approve the accounts for the previous year in December.  Diary constraints meant that the third meeting in 2006 would be held in May, but from 2006/07 onwards, it was intended to hold the third meeting in March.

	 287/05

	
	After discussion of the new approach, it was agreed that the full set of relevant documents for F&S would be available to all members of Council via a password-protected website.  Members would also have the opportunity to consider the format of the new-style reports to ensure they met their needs.

	 288/05

	Resolved
	a)
that changes in the management of certain regular business items relating to the Financial Statements and budget monitoring reports be approved;

b) that new terms of reference for Finance & Strategy Committee be approved, as set out in C/05/87 Appendix 1; 

c) that new quoracy arrangements for the Finance & Strategy Committee be approved so that it be deemed quorate when attendance was equal to or exceeded 50% plus one of membership, with at least two lay members in attendance in addition to the Chair.

	 289/05

	Financing the Students’ Union ‘Underground’ venue

	

	Resolved
	that a £300k loan, interest free, and with a four year repayment holiday, to the Students’ Union be approved, together with the provision of a bank guarantee for a loan facility not exceeding £1.4m, in order that the Students’ Union could proceed with the refurbishment of the ‘Underground’ venue at a total cost of £1.2m during the summer of 2006.


	 290/05

	Audit and Risk Management Committee


	

	
(i)
Report to Council (C/05/89)


	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting of Audit and Risk Management Committee held on 28 November 2005.


	 291/05

	University of Essex Southend


	

	Reported
	Mr Gore gave an oral report on the financial review he was undertaking of the Southend development.  He was working with Southend project staff to produce a revised business plan, which would include more realistic assumptions on income and expenditure.  He expected to conclude the review and report to F&S and Audit and Risk Management Committee in February. Any significant issues would be reported to Council in advance of the May meeting if necessary.


	 292/05

	
(ii)
Annual Report 2004-05 (C/05/90)


	

	Received
	Report of the Audit and Risk Management Committee for 2004/05.


	 293/05

	Nominations Committee (C/05/91)


	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting of Nominations Committee held on 5 December 2005.

	 294/05

	Membership of Court


	

	Resolved
	that the following members of Court who were due to retire in July 2006 should be re-appointed for the period 1 August 2006 – 31 July 2009:

Mr D T A Boyle

Sir Denis Forman

Professor B de Neumann

Mr A H Frost

Mr R P Edey

Colonel J Lacey

Mrs C  Edey

Mr M P Large

Dr J A Elmore

Sir Patrick Nairne


	 295/05

	Resolved
	that Sir James Devitt and Mr Roland Mallinson should be appointed as members of Court for the period 1 August 2006 to 31 July 2009:

	 296/05

	Capital Building Programme (C/05/92)


	

	Received 
	An update on the progress of building and alteration works.


	 297/05

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (paper C/05/93)


	

	Academic Decision Making Structures

	

	Received
	The report of the Senate Working Party on Academic Decision Making Structures (ADMS) which had been approved by Senate.

	 298/05

	Reported 
	Professor Downton, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) gave details of the rationale for the review, and the consequent recommendations which were intended to improve the University’s oversight of its quality assurance procedures, and to enable unnecessary and inappropriate variation in policies and procedures to be identified.

	 299/05

	Appointment of Pro-Vice-Chancellor


	

	Resolved
	that Professor Nigel South be appointed as a Pro-Vice-Chancellor for the period 1 January 2006 to 31 July 2006.


	 300/05

	Appointment of Heads of Department


	

	Resolved
	that the following be appointed as Heads of Department for the period indicated:

Accounting, Finance and Management

Professor George Cairns

1/8/06 – 31/7/09


	 301/05

	
	Computer Science

Dr Sam Steel

1/8/06 – 31/7/09

Law

Mr Bob Watt

1/8/06 – 31/7/09


	

	
	that the following be re-appointed as Head of Department for the period indicated:

Government

Professor David Sanders

1/8/06 – 31/7/07


	 302/05

	Appointment of Director of Latin American Studies


	

	Resolved
	that the following be appointed as Director of Latin American Studies for the periods indicated:

Professor Valerie Fraser




1/8/06-31/7/07

Dr Eva-Lynn Jagoe




1/8/07-31/7/10


	 303/05


	PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: STUDENT NUMBERS (C/05/94)


	

	Noted
	Student numbers compared to projections in the Strategic Plan 2004/05 to 2008/09 and degrees awarded 2004/05.


	 304/05

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES (C/05/95)


	

	Resolved
	that the membership and terms of reference of Council Committees for 2005/06 be as set out in paper C/05/95.

	 305/05

	Date of Next Meeting


	

	Noted
	Monday 8 May 2006 at 2.15pm


	 306/05


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business.
Moira Collett
Academic Registrar

9 January 2006
Appendix A

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT TO COUNCIL
Applications for 2006/07
UK/EU undergraduate applications are down nationally by 6%, but down at Essex by 3%, while overseas applications are down nationally by 3%, down at Essex by 2%.  In other words we are holding our market share compared with last year.  UCAS numbers – and thus Essex numbers - have fluctuated from week to week by more than usual, because of database problems arising from their introduction of a totally on-line application system, so a health warning should be applied to these figures. Nonetheless the weekly figures are beginning to settle. 

I am fairly relaxed about the fact that UK/EU applications have declined a little since last year because last year there was something of a surge. UK applicants who might otherwise have deferred for a year applied in order to beat the introduction of the £3000 fee, while students from EU accession states had deferred their applications for a year or more in order to take advantage of the much lower tuition fees that membership of the EU entitled them to. So UK/EU applications for UG places increased by 9% last year. Compared with two years ago, which is the more telling comparison, we are 6% up, which is fairly comforting in view of the onset of the £3000 fee in October. 

As always there are much sharper fluctuations for specific departments and subjects. Interestingly they do not follow the pattern one might expect from the increase in fees. There are worryingly sharp falls in applications for computer science, ESE and law, but substantial increases for mathematics, economics, languages and linguistics, history and art history.  One pretty safe conclusion is that there has been no recovery of the overseas student market: at best it has stabilised at its new and lower level.

On overseas students it is worth mentioning that we have recently signed a 2+2 admissions agreement with Nanjing University in China, by which they will send 100 students a year for direct entry into second year undergraduate schemes. This will not come on stream until 2008, but will be a significant boost to our overseas student numbers and income. We are seeking two or three similar agreements with good quality universities in China.

Pre-Budget Report

In his Pre-Budget Report earlier this month, the Chancellor outlined a number of measures to support the recruitment of overseas students, including: 

· a 50 per cent increase in government support for marketing and promotion of UK higher education to non-EU students, with matched funding from the sector; 

· the establishment of a new UK-China University Partnership Scheme to support scholarships and encourage academic exchanges and collaboration between centres of excellence in science and technology; 

· permission for all international students on completion of a post-graduate degree, or an undergraduate degree in a shortage sector, to work in the UK for up to 12 months; 

· under the new points-based system for managed migration, to award bonus points in Tier 1 (highly skilled migrants) and Tier 2 (skilled migrants with a job offer) to people who have previously studied in the UK; 
· improvements in the efficiency of the visa process. 

These are modest measures which will not completely repair the damage done to overseas recruitment by the Government’s recent policies on visa charges and applications but do suggest that it is beginning to appreciate that higher education has been badly hit by its policies and needs some support. 

Colchester Institute

In July Council approved a University proposal that Colchester Institute, the further education college in Colchester, should adopt this University in place of Anglia Polytechnic University – now renamed Anglia Ruskin University (ARU) - as its validation partner, as from October 2006. This proposal is supported by HEFCE which wishes to see a larger realignment of further educations colleges and universities in the Eastern region, and will transfer funded student numbers from ARU to Essex. The relationship will be similar to that of SEEC to the University: like the College the Institute remains an independent institution but will teach University validated degrees mainly in subjects that we cannot or do not wish to offer ourselves. We would expect gradually to build up the joint provision of degree programmes, access courses for University entry and 1+2 or 2+1 progression arrangements. There are many obvious advantages to the Institute becoming a partner of its local University rather than one 30 miles away. And there are considerable advantages – financial and strategic - to the University.  It was expected that there would be a public announcement earlier in the autumn but this has been delayed pending HEFCE’s resolution of some final details with ARU. In the meantime, the implementation of the changes affecting CI and the University is proceeding amicably and on schedule.

Masterplan for Research Park
I am pleased to report that after a long delay, arising from the protracted time taken to produce transport and environmental impact assessments and negotiate S106 agreements, the Masterplan for the Research Park has been submitted and will be considered by Colchester Council in January.

UCS Chief Executive
Prof Bob Anderson, PVC for Research and Business Development at Sheffield Hallam University, has been appointed at Chief Executive for UCS. He starts in January 2006.

IMC

19 December 2005
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